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CSDA ROUNDTABLE:  

RECRUITING AND RETAINING QUALIFIED EMPLOYEES 

CSDA 2014 CONVENTION AND TECH FAIR 

 
 

Moderator: Matt Dragon 
Hilti, Inc. 

  Tulsa, Oklahoma 
  Tel: 918-872-3600 / email: matthew.dragon@hilti.com 
 

Introduction 
 
Matt Dragon: Some people have not been so successful in getting and retaining good new 
employees, while some people have been really good at it. Everybody likely has a good and a 
bad story to tell on the topic. The idea of this roundtable is that you, the attendees, and the 
association leave with some valuable insight on the topic that can be shared, so that everybody 
can get really good employees and keep them. 
 
In addition to the questions we are going to discuss, I have a survey with another series of questions 
that I would like you to complete before we wrap up. Simply check the boxes and the results will 
provide us with a little more information about the subject. The results of this survey will accompany 
the transcript [see end of transcript]. 
 
The idea for this roundtable came from a CSDA Next Generation meeting. We were looking at some 
of the things that employers/contractors struggle with. We thought this would be a good way to 
gather information and provide people with some useful tools for acquiring and keeping quality 
employees. 
 
 

Question 1 – What are the best strategies for finding new employees? 

 
Mike Orzechowski (Table 1): Our first answer was ‘word of mouth.’ We also discussed some 
incentives for referrals, where people get paid a small incentive for bringing in someone they know. 
Also, we talked about union apprentices. If you bring someone in as an apprentice they are pre-
qualified and it is easier to return them to the union hall if they do not work out. You can set them up 
with one of your best employees to check them out and make sure they are going to work out for 
your business. Some people—not anyone at our table, I might add—will steal employees from their 
competition. That was just something that was discussed.  
 
The best thing is to be simply honest and up-front with them, so that they know what they are getting 
into. They then come in prepared to do the job, knowing what hours they are going to get through 
the year. This type of work is sometimes seasonal. We talked about tech schools and high school 
tech fairs, but it is more education to the community. Everyone is focused on going to college at high 
school level, but if it does not work out then hopefully they still remember what you presented during 
the tech fair and it may bring in some employees. 
 
Keith Ripley (Table 2): We covered most of the same ideas. The referrals and referral bonuses is 
something we talked about and it has worked out for some people here at our table. Others said that 
referrals have not worked for them, so we have had some lively discussion on that. We also talked 
about how to weed out bad employees in the interview process. Ty Conner had something 
interesting he does, which is to leave the interview room to take a stretch. He takes a look at the 
interviewee’s car, because how their car looks is probably is how your truck will look when they are 
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employed. We also talked about employing someone who is mechanically inclined right off the bat. 
You can take someone like this and turn them into an operator, but to turn an operator into a 
mechanic does not work out that well. We discussed union ‘boot camps,’ where they do some of the 
weeding out right from the start. They put employees in there for a week, and they are put in job-like 
conditions to figure out if they are suited for the work. Some of the guys here talked about having 
success through the Helmets to Hard Hats program—getting guys out of the military that are 
disciplined and used to passing drug tests. It has worked out for them. Second generation 
employees were also discussed. Some guys have had success getting young guys whose fathers 
were good operators. 
 
Dragon: So to clarify the boot camp, is this something where they come and work for you for a week 
or go to a union location?  
 
Patti Conner (Table 3): It is done off-site and it is facilitated by the union. It is a week-long event 
with about 40-50 people. They are run through some technical tasks and field work. 
 
Matthew Finnigan (Table 3): Like some of the other tables, we found the best manner of finding 
employees was through referrals—especially from existing employees. There was some discussion 
back and forth about whether you take somebody who is green and train them, or if you take 
somebody who has come from another location or competitor. There were some mixed feelings on 
that. Depending on the type of person you are looking for, you can use websites like LinkedIn to try 
and find people. Craigslist was mentioned as an advertising source. You have those employers who 
do referral check-ins before you even talk to the person, which can help. Related to this, there was a 
story of a guy who came from out of the area and wanted a concrete cutting job. The reference 
check was done ahead of time and a response came from a previous employer, a vendor, who said 
he had two words about the employee and they both began with ‘L’—lazy and late. So the potential 
employer no longer wanted to even talk to the guy.  
 
One of our table members talked about having a state prison close by. They had someone doing 
screening and they have hired parolees. He hired four people, two of which worked out very well and 
two that did not, but those are the same type of odds we all have—it is no different. This is certainly 
a unique way to approach it. Union apprenticeships were mentioned as well, which has been 
discussed already. One response from a couple of our Canadian colleagues, was that their province 
had a relationship with Germany so employers brought people over from Germany. In this case it did 
not work out well. Largely, it was a means to get into the country and the employees disappeared. It 
was not a positive experience. 
 
Ryan Rindlisbacher (Table 4): A lot of what we discussed has already been mentioned by the 
other tables, but a few that were unique from our table included watching workers from a similar 
labor field. Some say they have been driving down the road and seen someone doing lawn care or 
those kinds of things. If the employer was impressed with what the guy was doing they would stop 
and say, “If you ever get tired of this, here’s my card.” Our guys said they have gotten hires that way. 
Another idea was shifting the labor force. One company made a conscious shift to a larger Hispanic 
labor force. The work ethic among existing employees had become a problem, so they went this 
route and it has worked well for them. Not only Hispanic, but an immigrant workforce. They also 
mentioned some employees from the Middle East and other places. That has worked out well. A few 
here mentioned networking, whether that is here with CSDA or somewhere else where they will get 
referrals from other companies. Some have employees leaving to move to other cities, so they will 
ask peers in that city/area if they are interested in hiring.  
 
Jami Harmon (Table 5): We talked a lot about things that have already been mentioned. Word of 
mouth was the primary way our table recruited. A couple of the people at our table have used 
websites like Monster, but that comes with some hesitation because you do not really know the 
person and you have to qualify them a lot more. Most of our discussion was about qualifying 
candidates from other areas. We talked a lot about employees having the technical experience or 
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the ability to learn a new technology. That was one of our major priorities at this table, having some 
GPR people here. Personality plays a big role in the process, like finding out what the potential 
employee values. Are they a problem-solver? Are they ambitious? Do they have the commitment 
skills required to finish the job? That was most of what we talked about—what you look for in an 
employee and how do you get that, instead of the actual recruitment side of things. 
 

 

Question 2 – Describe strategies that retain good employees 

 
Harmon (Table 5): We thought that the best strategy to retain employees came both in intangible 
and tangible elements. The intangibles were positive feedback and positive reinforcement for new 
employees. This means from the boss of the employee as well as customer feedback, and how 
much motivation that brings to the employee and also the boss. It can really bring the team together, 
and that was important for us. Emily Hammer mentioned that her dad, Jim Dvoratchek of Hard Rock 
Concrete Cutters, does “Task Force” in his company. He has employees talk about what they can 
change in the company, which helps with ‘buy in’ and business loyalty. You have the employee 
wholeheartedly in it, and they have more skin in the game in this Task Force. We thought that was a 
good intangible benefit to help retain the employee, because they are there with you. They feel they 
are on the same playing field. We also talked about the ripple effect, and how this positivity moves to 
the Thanksgiving table. The employee can sit with their family and talk about how the boss said 
something good, or a customer gave some praise. This can really mean a lot to the employee when 
they are telling their families and friends. Then we got into the tangible elements like payments. 
There are a lot of union-based minimum payments, but beyond that we found that really good 
medical insurance, dental insurance, short-term and long-term disability meant a lot for retaining 
employees. We then started talking about bonus structures, and how it is different with technicians 
and operators versus people in sales. Does it really mean the same thing when you have bonus 
plans or Christmas bonuses.  
 
Trevor Kidd (Table 4): The first thing we talked about, is when you hire employees you must be 
really up-front and honest about what the job is going to be like, what the hours are going to be and 
what type of work they are going to do. The physical requirements of the job. The second part was 
when you are sending them out on jobs, whether it is the dispatcher or whatever, be honest about 
what they are going to do, how long they are going to be out, how many jobs they are going to go 
out to or if you have to send them to another job. Be up-front with them. Explain if they are going to 
be late getting home. Just be honest with them and not jerking them around all the time. Bonus pay 
and safety performance rewards were also discussed. Also trying to instill more pride in their job. 
Have good equipment and good trucks that are well maintained. So when employees go to a job 
they can do it properly and efficiently. They will not feel like they have been sent out and they cannot 
accomplish what they are supposed to do. They could be a good worker but this makes them look 
like they are a bad worker. Do not put them in those situations. Employee training for advancement 
in the company was discussed, if the employee has the aptitude to do that. Try to balance your year-
round workload so that they are not always laid off in the winter time and working lots of overtime at 
certain times of the year. Try to get some jobs that will have them working all year round. Health 
insurance seemed to be important. It was communicated that a lot of employees do not consider a 
401k to be that important, but paid vacation and health insurance were things that they did care 
about. 
 
Finnigan (Table 3): We talked about a number of things, a few of which have already been 
mentioned. One person mentioned they had once tried a ‘wall of fame/wall of shame’ but had since 
moved away from it. They were trying to recognize the good but also draw attention to bad so that 
there is an impetus from others to improve. We talked about a number of people sending birthday 
cards or recognizing specific events. Sending a birthday card to the home with a gift certificate in it, 
making the person feel more important than just being an employee. Recognizing events in their 
lives like the birth of children. Events like that. One company talked about their sponsorship of teams 
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that their employees’ kids are on. Teams that are always looking for help. Doing some informal 
reviews once or twice a year. Just what is going well and what is going bad with them. 
Communicating with them. A real intangible is just giving them your time in their space, not yours. If 
they are coming in to the yard, go out to their truck and ‘BS’ for a minute. Just spend some time with 
them and let them know that they matter. Gift certificates and gift cards were mentioned at 
Christmas and other holidays. And other little perks, like the ability to take their trucks home rather 
than having to commute to the job and back. In my company, some of these things are valued by the 
employees. 
 
Ripley (Table 2): A lot of the stuff we talked about is very much the same as what these other guys 
have talked about. Hours and dollars. Getting good equipment to allow them to do their job well. One 
thing we were talking about specifically regarding different incentives, was that not everybody is 
motivated by the same thing. Some guys are motivated by trips while some guys are scared to death 
of leaving the house. So it is about knowing who gets motivated by what a little bit more. Getting to 
know the guys. What we talked about sounds like something covered already—get to know a bit 
about them and send birthday cards, that kind of thing. Some guys like having new trucks, but some 
guys could not care less. The same goes for giving them trips for years of service, whether it be five, 
10 or 20 years. There was also discussion about focus and pride while on the job. Some have charts 
that show when a guy gets certain certifications, so other guys see the chart and want to get there 
and achieve those certifications too. We talked about estimators, and some found it valuable to put 
them on a commission basis that is tied to the profitability of the job. This can help retain good 
estimators. 
 
Orzechowski (Table 1): We had a lot of the same things, but we summarized things a little 
differently. People, or employees, want three things: they want to be part of a winning team, they 
want to know that they are contributing to the success of that team and they want to be appreciated 
and recognized for their contributions. They want to know they are part of a winning team, so not 
only having new equipment but the best equipment. Even if it costs a little more money, having the 
best truck customized for cutting helps them feel like they are on a winning team. They are being 
given the equipment they need to be the best in the industry and better than their competition. 
Education and training is very important. Having that certified sticker on the side of their truck is 
something that makes them feel like they are part of that winning team. Letter and notes to make 
them feel appreciated, along with personal calls and trying to touch their lives. Going to the jobsite 
and talking with the guys one-on-one and letting them know that they are appreciated. Another thing 
to go with the family-friendly benefits, are things like family picnics and ball games. Thanksgiving 
turkeys and Christmas cards, even if they are laid off. Mail it to them because they will remember 
that. That way, when you need them back they will be excited about coming back. Health insurance 
is obviously important.  
 
Dragon: It is really interesting to hear these results. I was not expecting to get all these intangible 
incentives that have been listed out. It turns out that the things that do not cost a lot of money to do 
for employees are often the most important to them. That is certainly one thing to highlight. 
 
 

Question 3 – Please recount a new employee issue gone bad. What policy, 

hiring practice or safeguard do you wish you had in place to avoid the 

damage caused by this issue? 

 
Everybody likely has horror stories about employees. Let us try not to dwell on the story itself, but 
rather on what you wish you had done differently in terms of policies, drug testing or something like 
that which would have prevented damage to the company or employee morale.   
 
Finnigan (Table 3): I think the issue that was most recognized, was trying to deal with people with 
drug issues. Drug testing, coming up with positive or negative results and trying to monitor it all. Also 
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license violations. The employee having a license when they come into the job and then losing it, but 
the employer does not know about it because the guy does not say anything. Those kinds of issues 
came up. Things that you do not have the information for up front and having to deal with them 
afterwards.  
 
Dragon: So are you talking about implementing drug testing and background checks for driving 
history? 
 
Finnigan: You can do a background check or pull the driver’s record. You can get a copy of their 
license when they come in, but they can lose it thereafter. Then what do you do? You do not know 
they have lost it unless it is a CDL and then you get some form of notification. Those are issues that 
you have to deal with that can just be hidden away.   
 
Rindlisbacher (Table 4): There were a few different things that we discussed. It came out that one 
of the biggest, or most important, things on these policies you wish you had done, is calling on 
references before you hire them. It seems that some of these employees are counting on 
competitors not talking in the industry. They can screw up at one place and get a job somewhere 
else. Calling those references and previous work experiences would help mitigate a lot of those 
issues. You have to be careful that when you are making those calls you do not get into trouble 
yourself. We also talked about testing employees. Whether that is some type of physical test—watch 
them walk up and down the stairs—or doing something that tests if their knees or back can take the 
strains of the job like carrying a box. Simple things in the office like that. Aptitude tests also came up. 
It was decided that the people who do well on an aptitude test may not be the people you want to 
hire. Maybe a little counter-intuitive there, but some of those that struggle a little bit there may end 
up being some of your best field employees. Another point was trying to help mitigate against some 
of these issues raised with employees that leave, then return to say they were injured while on the 
job. Different ideas were to have them sign a release when they pick up their final paycheck to say 
they are injury free. Somebody mentioned that on their daily field tickets they have a box to check 
whether the employee was injured that day or not. It helps to track some of those injuries. 
 
Harmon (Table 5): We talked about driver abstracts as well. When the other table mentioned it, we 
were thinking perhaps you have the employee provide a driver abstract every six months or every 
year to ensure they actually have their license, or if they have any driver conditions that have 
changed from when you hired them and through their employment. We talked about early-warning 
signs, and how quite often we give the benefit of the doubt to new employees. In the end we kick 
ourselves in the butt because you start to see the red flags lining up, but by then they have been on 
the job for about six months. So we talked about not ignoring those warning signs and using a 
probationary hiring timeframe to flesh out the employee. If you have a 90-day probationary period, 
you have 90 days to make the decision on making that person a permanent employee versus a 
temporary employee. We talked about occupational training and about testing the employee for 
physical or mental conditions prior to actually working with them. We covered documentation and 
using incident reports to document good or bad behavior. That can go into employee bonuses, 
referrals or reviews later on.  
 
Orzechowski (Table 1): We had two very horrifying stories that had very similar circumstances. 
They were employees that were not vetted properly and they did not have a formal hiring process. 
They were brought on for a very short period of time, one of them just a couple of days, and he had 
an injury on the job. There was a Workers’ Compensation claim and it ended up in a lawsuit that was 
a long, drawn-out process through the court system. In one story, it turned out that one guy had a 
whole bunch of open cases for Workers’ Comp over a three-state area. Just when it looked like there 
was light at the end of the tunnel, the judge died! The good news is that both stories turned out well. 
The employers were victorious and the people that were unscrupulous in their behavior did not win.  
 
Ty Conner (Table 2): We decided to put a little spin on this. I was asked to get up and tell a quick 
story. I had a customer call me recently. He told me that while 99% of my calls may be from 
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customers complaining to me, he wanted to tell me about how good something went. He wanted to 
commend the guys that I sent out to his site. So in the same way, I want to tell a feel-good story. It is 
about an employee that got into a little fender-bender, so some of the previous stories told here 
today tie into it. The employee told me while I was walking through dispatch, so I told him to get his 
accident report form filled out. He asked if he could take it home and fill it out, so I told him 
absolutely not. The accident had just happened and everything was fresh in his mind, so I wanted 
him to fill it out right away. About half an hour later I came walking through dispatch and the guy is 
just sitting there looking at the piece of paper. I went to him and asked what the problem was. He 
turned and looked at me, tears running down his eyes, and he told me he did not know how to write. 
He did not even know how to read. The guy had worked for me for four years and I had bragged 
about his penmanship. I had commented that he wrote like a woman—beautiful! Then the revelation 
came. I asked him what happens when we give him a job order. How does he get to the job? How 
does he know what to do? He answered that he knew how to read a tape measure. He would go 
home to eat and show his wife his job order for the following day. She would figure out where the 
jobsite was, then after the job was done he would take the job ticket home for her to fill it out for him. 
So I figured that if we were discussing some stories today I would try to focus on a feel-good story 
rather than talk about when something bad happens. What this particular employee did for the 
company was actually raise the bar. Why go for ‘level 4’ when you can aim for ‘level 1’? When 
something bad happens in your company, tell them that someone else has set the bar high so they 
need to raise their level. So basically, put a positive spin on perhaps some of the negative things that 
go on in your company. 
 
Dragon: Thank you all very much. All the survey answers will be available soon, and I am sure all 
the discussions here today were beneficial. 
 
 
 

END 


